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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




             February 8, 2021
Online Present:  Commissioners Fisher, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Truck Foreman Patterson and Business Manager Lemire
Also online present: Judy Anderson, Mike Manugian; recorded and broadcast by The Groton Channel
The meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m.
MINUTES
Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF JANUARY 11, 2021 AS AMENDED. 
The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh – aye, Lindemer – aye, Fisher – aye.

MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Kelly discussed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
Mr. Kelly displayed the Residential Rate Comparison for the 12-month 2020 average 750 kilowatt-hour (kWh) bill for all utilities in Massachusetts.  GELD ended twelfth for the year.  

Mr. Patterson noted that he got his Unitil bill in Townsend and for 1550 kWh used, his bill was $440.05 which translates to $0.284 per kWh.  If he lived in Groton, his 1550 kWh bill would be cut in half at $219.96 ($0.142 per kWh).  Looking at the comparison chart, Unitil’s rate is 100% higher than GELD’s and National Grid’s rate is 79.7% higher.
The cash on hand comparison graph was displayed. Mr. Patterson noted a couple of trends. Over the last 8 months the cash position has increased from $2.9 million to $3.6 million. We are up $703k over these last eight months.  Another trend is our February cash position for the last several years.  February 2019 was $3.1 million; February 2020 was $3.3 million, and February 2021 was $3.6 million.  We can also expect a drop in cash the next couple of months as sales drop and temperatures rise, while we are paying the power bills for the coldest months of the year.
The 2024 capacity auction is going on as we speak, and Mr. Kelly will share the results as soon as they become available. This will help determine if we will go forward with the demand response programs such as batteries and generators.
Mr. Patterson updated the Board on a bucket truck accident on Longley Road.  One of our linemen had an accident with one of our bucket trucks – the one known as E6 and is 8 years old.  The lineman was distracted from fully stowing the boom and the boom hooked the communication cable as he pulled out of the driveway on Longley Road.  The entire boom was damaged beyond repair and needs to be replaced.  The estimated repair cost is between $50k and $53k.  We are renting a replacement bucket truck in the meantime at a cost of $5,000 per month.  Fortunately, we have not had any insurance claims since the substation explosion.  We have a $1000 deductible and insurance will cover the rest.
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the “climate bill” that has been going back and forth between the Massachusetts legislature and Governor Baker’s office. Initially Governor Baker pocket vetoed the climate bill. The legislature passed the same bill a second time and sent it again.  This time he sent it back to the legislature with proposed amendments.  The legislature is now considering Baker’s amendments. Mr. Kelly noted it is hard to know what they will end up with.

The highway generator was discussed.  Mr. Kelly had told the Board at the last meeting that the generator was finally able to be dispatched.  On January 29 during the cold snap, the generator would not start because it was too cold. It appears that was a sensor problem, so we missed the January peak. The generator was “fixed” Monday morning; Mr. Kelly was able to dispatch it at 1:00 PM on Monday, but there was another problem, and it would not start Monday evening when MMWEC tried to dispatch it.  They “fixed” it again Tuesday, but it would not start Tuesday evening. Mr. Kelly has been able to start it two times since the most recent repair. Cummins service is not up to par.

The accountants have brought a couple of things to Mr. Kelly’s attention. The accrued liability for compensated absences grew substantially this past year.  In 2020, the liability was $202,113 for all of GELD’s accrued sick and vacation time.  In 2021, it increased by $66k to $268,010.  Since the Inspector General has been watching sick leave payouts, the accountants wanted to note this substantial change.  Mr. Kelly stated the Covid-19 is the primary cause of this change as most employees have not been using as much vacation time. The second item was a new assessment for our net pension liability.  As of December 31, 2020, the increased pension liability is $463,697 of which $192,023 was charged in December. This is a general ledger entry and does not change our cash flow, but it does decrease our net income for 2020 by that amount.  Since we were expecting a net income of just over $200k, this will drop our year-end net position close to zero.

KWh sales for January were down 0.19%; sales for the five-year average are down 3.36%.  

Mr. Kelly displayed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were several call outs and several outages since the last meeting.  Many were motor vehicle accidents (MVAs). 
The total of new poles in 2021 is 22.
There were 27 Dig Safes since the last meeting.

POWER COST ADJUSTMENT

Mr. Patterson reminded the Board that in November 2020 they had voted and approved a Power Cost Adjustment (PCA) for this winter.  We have already billed and received the extra funds for December 2020 and January 2021.  During the initial vote, the board had agreed to re-evaluate later in the season to see if the adjustment was still needed.  Currently the February day-ahead average peak price has been $96.16 per megawatt (MW) and the average real-time price has been $109.07.  February has been an average winter month with the 10-day forecast showing it is going to stay cold and we may see even higher priced power this month. With these higher prices plus the additional retirement liability of $200k, it is Mr. Patterson’s recommendation to keep the PCA in place.  The February PCA will bring in approximately $48k and March approximately $13,250 for a total of $109k in 2021. 

Mr. Patterson noted that GELD is covered 85% for peak power and 72% for off-peak power.

After some discussion, the Board agreed with Mr. Patterson’s recommendation to keep the PCA for the next two billing periods. 

CAPITAL BUDGET

Bucket Truck RFP
Mr. Kelly explained that GELD received one response to the Aerial Lift (Bucket Truck) RFP. He noted that he is not happy with two of the competitors to Kiley, but since only getting one response is not good for GELD, Mr. Kelly will be talking with and expressing interest in the competition going forward. 

The one bid received was by J.A. Kiley Company for $191,318.  Mr. Kelly recommends awarding the Aerial Lift to the J.A. Kiley Company.

After some discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:

TO AUTHORIZE THE GELD MANAGER TO AWARD THE AERIAL LIFT BID TO J.A. KILEY COMPANY NOT TO EXCEED $193,000.00
The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh – aye, Lindemer – aye, Fisher – aye.

Covered Storage at the substation 

Mr. Kelly explained that he would like to erect a standard 40’x 80’ steel building with a six-foot overhang on one side and a 3-foot concrete base wall.  Most problems with the simple prefab steel building are when trucks or forklifts bump into the lower wall, which is why Mr. Kelly would like a concrete bottom. He wanted to know if he should issue an RFP to see where the pricing comes in.  His current plan was to wait until the new AMI system was paid for, but a two- or three-year loan is a possibility for this relatively small project.  There was some discussion about loans and bonds, but Mr. Kelly stated he could short-term finance through MMWEC’s pooled loan program at a low rate (hopefully under 3%) for a 3-to-4-year loan. The Board agreed to have Mr. Kelly issue the RFP to see where the pricing comes in.

Battery Storage
Mr. Kelly told the Board he has two quotes for battery storage that have a 7-year break even point. The capacity auction is going on right now and will affect that break even. Mr. Kelly asked if the board would consider bonding a potential project for 7 years, then years 8-12 (or longer depending on battery life) GELD would net $300k-$400k per year. There was much discussion regarding other system projects (billing and AMI) that take priority as well as different things that are happening in politics and the energy sector.  It was decided to table this topic for a future meeting.
MMWEC DESIGNATED VOTING REPRESENTATIVES

Mr. Kelly recommended updating the MMWEC voting authority. 

Mr. Hersh MOVED:

(1)
that the town of Groton, pursuant to Article III, Section 6 of the Massachusetts Municipal Wholesale Electric Company (MMWEC)  By-Laws, as revised and amended, and Section 3(b) of Chapter 775 of the Acts of 1975 hereby designates Kevin P. Kelly, its manager of municipal lighting, as its Voting Representative, to vote and execute written instruments on its behalf relative to adoption, amendment, or repeal of MMWEC By-Laws, the election of President and Directors of the Corporation, and other action by the Member cities and towns of MMWEC; and


(2)
that Kevin J. Lindemer a member of the municipal light board is hereby designated as an Alternate Voting Representative who shall, in the absence of the Voting Representative, have all the powers conferred upon the Voting Representative, and


(3)
that Rodney R. Hersh a member of the municipal light board is hereby designated as an Alternate Voting Representative who shall, in the absence of the first designee and second designee, have all the power conferred upon the Voting Representative, and


(4)
that Eric Fisher a member of the municipal light board is hereby designated as an Alternate Voting Representative who shall, in the absence of the first designee, the second designee, and the third designee, have all the power conferred upon the Voting Representative
The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh – aye, Lindemer – aye, Fisher – aye.

SOLAR UPDATE

Mr. Patterson displayed the “Solar Cost Savings” spreadsheet and discussed some of the data. He noted that we received 155 MW of power from the Cow Pond Brook solar farm in January which is our best January on record so far. This is mostly due to the lack of snow we had during the month.  Our average day ahead peak power cost for the month of January was $44.75 per MW – up $1.82 from December’s price of $42.93. The LNS bill for December was low at only $17,524, which is great based on what they were charging earlier in the year.  Last year’s average for the year was $34,929 per month in LNS charges.
NEW & CURRENT PROGRAMS
Mr. Patterson updated the Board on the numbers for the heat loan and rebate program.  The budget for 2021 is $13,000 (for zero interest heat loans and rebates combined).  We have had three applications for heat pump rebates, totaling $1,417.70 and one zero-interest loan that has not been processed through the bank yet, so we don’t have interest charges yet.
LONG-TERM STRATEGY

Mr. Kelly discussed his retirement plan again. He noted that his current plan is to retire at the end of 2022, but he would like to qualify that with, if he can travel. If there are still travel restrictions in place in the spring of 2022, Mr. Kelly may not formalize his retirement date.
Mr. Kelly wanted to know how the board feels about borrowing for the major projects that are being reviewed. He would like to know about borrowing for: the AMI system, the covered storage at the substation, and the battery storage at the substation.  This will be the discussion over the next six months.  Should GELD borrow, bond or pay cash.  The AMI system will cost approximately $1 million.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS

Mr. Fisher asked about the open meeting law and having discussion with Mr. Kelly or other commissioners offline to get up to speed on some of the things that have happened in the past. 

Ms. Lemire thought it was fine to discuss things if they do not “deliberate”; the Board wanted more clarification on the meaning of deliberation. Mr. Manugian thought it might not be a good idea because of the “look of impropriety”. The Board also discussed setting up an informational online discussion as an open forum. Mr. Lindemer suggested tabling this discussion to a future meeting.

Mr. Hersh asked about the professor working with Mr. Nikolic on the time of use study. 

Mr. Kelly stated she would be back attending meetings after next month.
It was determined the next online meeting is scheduled for Monday, March 8, 2021 at 3:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded; the regular meeting adjourned at 4:50 p.m.









Respectfully submitted,

      
Tammi Lemire
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